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Hi, I’m David, and I’m really glad to say that I’M YOUR MINISTER – the Minister of 

Govan & Linthouse Parish Church! 

 

Maybe we’ve met already, but maybe 

you’re meeting me for the first time 

through these words in this article. And 

so, whether you’ve been part of the Nomi-

nating Committee (who’ve got to know 

me well) or whether you saw me preach 

as Sole Nominee (if so, thanks for voting 

for me!) I wanted to say some more 

about how I’ve got here. Then, in time, 

I’d like to think I’ll get to know each and 

every one of you, and the community of 

Govan too! I’ll look forward to it. 

 

Now, importantly, I don’t want to bore 

you with facts and figures, or of the de-

tails of my life story. I’m sure you’ll be re-

lieved to hear that! 

 

What I can say, is that I’m from Mussel-

burgh, or the “Honest Toun” as its known. 

Forgive me now, if you can, for coming 

from the east coast!  

 

I’m also glad to say that I’m a child of the Sixties, although because I was really 

young at the time, I didn’t appreciate it. Best to say that I remember the Seventies 

better – and everything since!  

 

School days were okay but they weren’t perfect by any means. Growing-up is – after 

all – complicated, and not always fun. And, if I were to choose the best of those 

times, it would be at the very end – sixth year. That’s when I was a bit more grown-

up, a bit more studious and being a fitness fanatic. But I remember that time well 

because that’s when the Christian faith became real to me! 

 

I fell in love with Andrena and we’ve just celebrated our thirtieth wedding anniver-
sary this year – where has the time gone! Together we’ve renovated an old house 
and – later in life – been blessed with two children: Simon and Danielle. Hopefully 
you’ll meet them in their current teenage form! 



Apart from a time at Sunday School as a child, Church had not played a part in my 
life until the age of eighteen. And so, I’m glad to say, that through friends who 
spoke to me, and people who gave their time to help me at a local Church Youth Fel-
lowship – I BECAME A CHRISTIAN! And, its that experience, and that event, which 
has changed and shaped the course of my life. 

 

I went on to do other things, too. First, training as an Architectural Technician but 

then taking the opportunity to attend Glasgow School of Art to study architecture. 

That brought me to this city and to an appreciation of it. And yes, I have visited Go-

van before!  

 

Then there was Church, and over the years, I’ve had a broad exposure to the Church

-at-large, including within The Church of Scotland – worshipping, serving and learn-

ing in different ways in different places.  

 

In all of this, my interest in buildings and architecture, as well as social care, took 

me to work with Crossreach after working in Local Authority. This seemed like a tai-

lor-made job where I could combine my skills and interests with my faith – “this is 

ministry,” as I used to call it. Then, just as I thought it would be long-term, God 

showed-up unexpectedly and called me to full-time ministry. 

 

To cut a long story short, I changed direction mid-life, became a student again along 

with a young family and have now been a Minister for ten years, with experience in 

rural and city parish ministry. All of that, and a myriad of faith adventures, has – I 

believe – paved a way to answer God’s further call to be your Minister, here and 

now! Importantly too, that ministry has become increasingly accessible, creative, 

experimental and community focussed, because I’m convinced that’s what ministry 

should now involve. 

 

One day, over coffee or tea (and maybe a biscuit?), when coronovirus restrictions 

become a thing of the past, I’ll tell you more. But, for now, I hope that you feel that 

you know me better already. 

 

I say all of that, because I’ve been reminded of an old hymn lyric recently: “The 

Lord moves in mysterious ways, His wonders to perform.” 

 

Like me, you’ll probably know the tune and be familiar with those words. Yet, some-

how this year, they’ve come to mean more to me. They’ve reminded me of my life 

and how not everything has been straightforward, and how there have been many 

twists and turns along the way of life and faith. More than that, they’ve reminded 

me of God being with me in it all – never leaving or forsaking me – even if I was un-

aware of Him. And then, there’s this year like no other! All I’ll say, is that over and 

above the implications of Covid-19, this has been an extraordinary year for me, dur-

ing which I’ve found God re-direct me to Govan. 



I say that, to encourage you in your life – whatever you have or haven’t experi-

enced and whatever you feel life has brought you. Remember, that even when 

you’re not aware of it, even when you least suspect it and even – if truth be told – 

you’ve given-up hope for now or the future, I can tell you in all honesty, and in all 

truthfulness, that what God says is true: “Never will I leave you; never will I 

forsake you.”  

 

Put another way, God says to you (and me): “I’ll never let you down, I’ll never 

walk-off and I’ll never leave you.” 

 

In response, I want to encourage you to say (as the Scripture encourages us): 

“God is there ready to help; I’m fearless no matter what. Who or what can 

get to me?” (Hebrews 13:5 The Message translation) 

 

 

 

 

 

************************** 

Hello and Goodbye 

Dear Friends, 

I suppose it’s a sign of getting old to think that time flies by more quickly, but this surely 
must be close to a record short time for being an Interim Moderator. 

Of course, that’s because the really important work had been done during Eleanor 
McMahon’s ministry, and I inherited a congregation in remarkably good heart, with a great sole 
nominee waiting to preach. Seven weeks on and we are, as I write, about to induct David Gray 
to begin a new chapter in the story of Govan and Linthouse. 

When I started as your IM, it felt like coming home, to the place where my ministry began 
– so long ago that the internet hadn’t been invented, far less the idea of a Zoom Kirk Session 
meeting! A lot has changed since then, yet in these six weeks I’ve been able to enjoy the same 
experience as in my first ministry; as Paul wrote to the church in Rome, his hope was “that you 
and I may both be cheered and encouraged when we meet, I by your faith and you by mine”. 

Despite all the complicated edicts I’ve had to inflict on you, I’ve enjoyed all that I’ve 
shared with you in this brief time – not least in being part of the ministry team at G&L. As I 
leave, I’m confident that – despite all the restrictions and pressures we’re all going through just 
now – you are ready to move forward into the future that God has for you, together with your 
new minister and the rest of the team. 

Keep on loving God and loving Govan, and thanks so much for your friendship and sup-
port. 

Yours in Christ,    Graham K Blount 



The Guild 

 

I was so pleased to hear that there would be a magazine from the church this Christmas.  

It will be a way of catching up with everyone.  As a Guild we managed to have four 

meetings before Lockdown.  We had our Christmas Dinner and Carol service in December 

which was great.  It was anticipated that we would resume as usual at the end of Febru-

ary.  Fortunately, we did re open on Monday 24th February and we enjoyed hearing from 

Douglas on 12th March from the Boy’s Brigade Project on 9th March.  We should have had 

Joyce’s Voices on the 16th but they cancelled and thankfully Catherine was able to step in. 

By then it was clear that like everything else we would have to close.  So that was our last 

meeting.  We had pencilled in 12th October to resume but that was wishful thinking.  In-

stead we all have had a booklet to help us worship on a Monday night, knowing that this 

would help keep us connected.  I feel it has and I hope you feel the same. 

This really is a strange world we live in now.  But isn’t it funny how we learn to adapt to 

these restrictions? I think I have spoken to you all at some time during the long months 

since March.  We still have communication from the Guild head office and are kept in-

formed of what is going on.  A few Guilds have been able to meeting virtually and others 

have their own ways of keeping in touch. 

We think of Helen McNeill, who is now back home having spent a long time in hospital 

and then an assessment hospital.  She is doing quite well.  I have just had a pleasant chat 

with her and her sister Millie is still with her at home.  Hetty is still in hospital but will be 

going into a care home in the not too far distant future.  We wish her well and we will be 

keeping in touch.  I’m sure you all have had your troubles and I do hope life is reasonable 

for you.  It was with deep regret that we heard of the death of Netta Carruthers.  She had 

been a strong supporter of Govan Old and then of Govan and Linthouse and had been a 

strong member of the Guild since she was a young woman.  Only illness ever kept her 

away from church and Guild. 

I will be in touch with you all over the Festive period but remember, you are not for-

gotten.  Please phone and let me know how you are and if there is anything I can do for 

you. 

I hope it won’t be long until we can meet face to face.  Remember you are always in my 

thoughts and prayers. 

See and speak soon 

Love and Blessing,  Elspeth 



GOD’S GANG 

 

Well, what a year! A year like no other.   

 

Little did we know what lay ahead as our Church families celebrated at the Hogmanay ceilidh. 

I’m sure we all miss our normal way of life, our friends, going to the shops and sunny holidays. Even 

things we considered boring before the March lockdown were missed – a trip to the bank to pay bills be-

came a day out. Lockdown was a time when taking out the bins might lead to a chance encounter with a 

neighbour for a chat and queueing to get in a shop became the norm.  

But during this time, I think we missed our Church the most.  

Our Ministry team worked hard to keep us connected with Facebook sermons, worship booklets, phone 

calls and visits. It was a new way of worship for all of us. We all appreciate the work of the Ministry 

team. 

 

At Easter the children had a chance to take part in the service thanks to the work of Jamie. All the chil-

dren filmed their parts at home and Jamie did the job of putting it all together. I do hope you enjoyed our 

part in the Easter service. All the Easter eggs the children were due to receive were donated to the 

Trussell Trust.  

 

No outings for us this year, but the children have been promised a cinema trip and dinner when we can all 

meet again safely. We thought that we may have managed to do this at Christmas. It will happen eventu-

ally and it’ll be a great day of catching up, fun and making memories. 

 

Watch out for our Nativity 2020. Plans are underway to make it happen. It will be different, but we’ll 

have a Nativity! 

 

It has been a difficult year for our children and we would like to do a Nativity to celebrate Christmas. We 

won’t have wandering sheep or angels, words forgotten or giggly bits, but the message will be the same –  

                                                                 

 LOVE, PEACE, JOY and HOPE. 

 

Wishing you all a peaceful Christmas. 

All the children of the Church. 

 
 

Dear God, 
I pray that this Christmas is celebrated with a heart filled with peace and love. 

Please take away all the bad feelings and emotions in people, and show them what Christmas is all 
about. 

I also pray for the people who are having a hard time this Christmas. 
Please hug them and let them feel your peace and love. 

                                                                                       Amen. 
 

 



 

 

 

 

34th Glasgow Girls’ Brigade 

 

This certainly has been a year to remember in more ways than one. 

Unfortunately, we have not been able to meet with the girls, in person, since March due to 

COVID-19.  We have tried to keep connected taking “Busy Bags” to the girls that included crafts, 

activities from GB Scotland and other little treats. We have to wait until GB Scotland give us per-

mission to start meeting again face to face. It is getting reviewed by them in January 2021. We 

cannot wait!  

 

This has also been a particularly important year for our Company as it is our 90th Anniversary. The 

Company started on 2nd October 1930 as Govan 4 Girls’ Guildry and is now known as 34th Glas-

gow Girls’ Brigade. In ‘normal’ times we would have been celebrating with former members and 

present members, but this has not been possible. 

 

To mark this special occasion, we delivered a gift to the girls who are current members. The 

“Good times are coming” mugs were filled with Celebration chocolates and an anniversary card. 

 

This has also been a significant time for me. I stood down as Captain of the Company on 2nd Octo-

ber and handed over to Linda McAlpine who I know will make a wonderful Captain. 

 

During my 43 years as Captain, I have really appreciated the support and encouragement of all 

the Leaders. Their dedication to the girls and to me has been outstanding. As a Company we are 

extremely fortunate that all our Leaders are members of our church family at Govan and Lint-

house. 

 

I know the Company will thrive under Linda’s leadership and will continue to serve the girls in our 

community for a long time to come. 

 

Looking ahead, I would like to wish everyone a lovely Christmas and a peaceful New Year. 

 

 

Sandra MacDonald  

 

 

 



Sandra MacDonald  

34th Glasgow Girls’ Brigade 

 

This year has been an eventful one for our company. 
 
Wednesday nights were filled with badge work and preparation for our annual display in May. 
Dances were almost ready and songs were almost in tune – I joke – the singing is always excellent.  
Then lockdown!!  No more Girls’ Brigade.  
 
We have kept in touch with the girls with craft bags, activities and gifts, but it’s not the same as Wednesday 
nights. Quieter, but not the same. 
 
Our company celebrated its 90th Anniversary in October. Again no special service or events with our girls, lead-
ers and former members. Hopefully, we can have a celebration at a later date. 
 
Another event which has gone by quietly is the retiral of Sandra MacDonald as our Captain. 
 
Sandra started as a Rosebud, aged 3, in Govan 4 Girls’ Guildry before becoming an officer at the age of 18. 
After the retiral of Miss Harkness Sandra became Captain of 34th Glasgow. This is a position Sandra held for 43 
years. I say ‘position’, but it was a dedication. Sandra is dedicated to the Company, Leaders and the girls past 
and present. Her leadership has been inspiring. Many girls have reason to be thankful for her guidance and 
support over the years.  Through Sandra’s encouragement numerous girls have achieved their Gold Duke of 
Edinburgh’s Award, Queen’s Award, taken part in keep fit, cookery and singing competitions and many other 
special events with Girls’ Brigade.  
 
We have gone on many activity weekends, over the years, which we have all enjoyed. Sandra has a skill at ap-
plying for grants making these weekends affordable for all the girls. Weekends where memories are made 
through new adventures, fun and sleepless nights!! 
 
Sandra, although retiring, will still be part of our Company helping where and when needed. Always there to 
encourage and support. 
 
All the Leaders and girls would like to thank Sandra for her devotion to the Company. We are very grateful for 
the years of hard work, dedication and faithful service. Thank you. 
 
Linda McAlpine is now our Captain. Linda brings many talents and leadership qualities to the position of Cap-
tain and will do an excellent job. The Leaders would like to offer Linda our support as she leads the Company 
in this difficult year for the Church and Girls’ Brigade. Hopefully, next year Wednesday nights will be back to 
the usual loud, hectic and fun evenings with Linda as Captain. 
 
Girls’ Brigade Scotland posted this on their Facebook page about Sandra – think it says it all!  
 
Today is a significant milestone for the Company as Sandra MacDonald steps down as Captain after many, 
many years of service.  Sandra gained both her DofE Gold and Queen's Award when she was 18 and Girls' Bri-
gade has been an integral part of her life for too many years to mention.  A first class baker, a brilliant organis-
er and a passion for the girls in her care has seen Sandra share her many talents through her Christian service 
in Girls' Brigade at local and Divisional level.  Fittingly, Sandra was awarded an MBE in 2018 for her services to 
GB.  Today, Sandra hands over the baton to Linda McAlpine who will be the new Captain.  We want to say 
thank you to Sandra for all she has given to Brigade over the years and are pleased that she plans to stay in 
the Company to support Linda. To Linda we say congratulations and we look forward to working with you. 



This is my first magazine article as Captain of 34th Glasgow Girls Brigade. Thank you all for 

your kind words and also for the cards. 

 

I officially took over my new position in the company on our 90th birthday back in Octo-

ber.   I must say though, that I feel we are very much a team and I would never have been 

able to fill the role without the support of the rest of the leaders. I suppose in many ways 

over the years, Sandra has shaped and guided me to give me the skills to be able to take 

this on, she has been my Captain since I joined the company.  I know that she will be with 

me every step of the way offering support.  On the mention of support, I have watched 

how you, as a congregation have supported and encouraged Sandra and the company,  I 

pray that this will continue. 

 

It’s been a while since we’ve been able to gather but we have seen the girls individually 

since March when we last met in the church.  Back then we were planning for our dis-

play.  We have visited them with gifts and activities to keep the busy and hope to visit 

again before Christmas. We are missing their chat and can’t wait to hear their voices and 

squeals on a Wednesday night. 

 

I would like to take this opportunity to wish you a Happy Christmas, however that may 

look for you this year. Much as it may be different, the reason we celebrate never changes, 

we should keep that close to our hearts.  

 

Linda 
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Art Group 

 

January was the highlight of my year so far. I remember how nervous I was even though I knew 

people were coming. All the supplies were laid out and the kettle was on…June even baked us a 

cake! People started to arrive and my heart started beating normally again. Tea, cake and laughter 

and The Art Group was launched with not a painting in sight. 

During the first couple of weeks we were all finding our feet and welcoming new comers, I was 

delighted to have a great mix of both congregation and people from the community with a wide 

age range. 

I could not believe the level of talent that walked through the doors. We were only up and running 

eight weeks when COVID hit then we went into lockdown. Everything changed and the world 

moved on-line…facetime & Zoom and any way to keep in contact with family and friends. Jamie 

asked me if I would like to go on line and I just said ‘yes’!! Having no idea what I was doing or 

what I was going to paint or even what I was going to say I just jumped at the chance to keep 

things going.   

 

Thankfully Gemma is like her Dad, she has a 

gadget for everything. I attached a flexible 

arm type thing to my kitchen table which 

held my phone securely and I was able to 

paint and record. I also learned about Time 

lapse which I love. I’m not sure if the videos 

are getting any better but I’m not as nervous 

anymore and if I make a mistake, I just go 

with it instead of starting again. Thank you to 

everyone for the ongoing support and for 

continuing to watch every week and a special 

thanks to all my guests this year. Taking a 

break from December 21st till January 11th 

2021.  

Wishing you all a Merry Christmas and a 

Happy New Year. 

Fi 



Life and Work 

 

This is just a wee note to advise members of the congregation that the Church’s main magazine ‘Life and 

Work’ is available monthly from me. This is a good read and keeps us up to date of any events going on 

throughout Scotland and the church. 

Please let me know of any new folks who would like to add their names to the list. 

Elspeth 

Christmas Cards 

 

It was decided at a session meeting that we would be required to alter some things this Christmas. You 

are such a thoughtful and caring congregation and every Christmas you give each other cards. I’m 

afraid that this year that practice cannot happen.  Session thought it best that if anyone wanted to give 

out cards that they write only one card each to the whole church and that we could display the cards 

for everyone to see like we did with the Art work for Harvest.  If we are seen to be giving out cards in 

church, we would be breaking some of the rules and the last thing we want to do is get into trouble 

and potentially jeopardise our services.  Obviously, we are now in Level 4 so aren’t able to bring cards 

but once we are back up and running and, in the building, you could bring a card then. 

Thank you for your understanding in this. 

God Bless 

Elspeth 

Session Clerk  

The Linties Singing Group 

 

For the last couple of months or so, a varying number of people (mostly ladies well over 21)  have 
been meeting more or less weekly on Zoom to sing.   We’ve covered many a golden oldie, and because 
this is not a “choir” people are free to drop in or out as their circumstances permit. 

 

Paul MacAlindin has been leading this, and at present it is scheduled to run up till the second week in 
December.   If anybody has reached the screaming stage with covid and wants to try singing instead, 
please contact our organist Catherine who will be happy to pass details to Paul.   

 

You will need a wifi/broadband connection, in order to let Zoom work on a laptop, tablet, PC or 
smartphone.  You do not need to hear anybody else singing, and they will not hear you!   

Poster on the next page.  



 



The Meeting Place 

 

The Meeting Place has been continuing to meet on Zoom all through lockdown.  It’s on 

the usual Meeting ID & Password for Zoom and if you are interested in joining and don’t 

have the details then please get in touch. 

 

We’ve met every other Thursday and our last meeting of this year should be 24th De-

cember but that’s too near Christmas so we will meet on the 10th & 17th December.  

We will start back up again on 7th January.  When we are back we may go back to a 

weekly meeting if people want to.  Keep your eyes on Facebook for our usual post to tell 

you when it’s on. 

 

Thanks to everyone who joins in...please remember it’s open to all so if you’re at a loose 

end then please call in.  And there is a  way to phone in so you don’t have to have a 

smartphone or tablet, you can call in from your house phone.  We simply eat our lunch 

together and chew the fat!! You’d be most welcome :)  



ACTION AID AND MARY’S MEALS 

 

It is so good to be able to catch up with you all again, we will never forget 2020…but 2021 

is just around the corner.  I pray you have been all well.  But I know a few have been in 

and out of hospital, so I hope you are home soon and keeping better. 

Both charities have been in touch thanking us so much for our continued help during this 

horrific year.  We had enough funds to keep both running ok and thank you for your bril-

liant support since we have been making it back to the church services. 

Once again, the double money is here and goes on to the 31st Jan.  So at present I am 

holding £325 for Mary’s Meal so this will double to £650, and I will send this off near the 

end of the year. 

At present anyone bringing in their boxes or donations, as welcome as this is, we need to 

be aware of the threat of the coronavirus.  Please place these donations on the table next 

to where you put your collection envelopes so it will be only me handling them.  Please   

put your name inside your bag so that I know who the donation is from.  This is really im-

portant.  Thank you. 

Both charities have also sent stories explaining what they have been doing during this cri-

sis, and it was very heart warming.  I also received a lovely video from Mary’s Meals. If 

you go on to YouTube and search for ‘Love reaches everywhere’ you can watch it...it fea-

tures Gerard Butler and lasts about 35mins.  We will try to get the link on the Facebook 

page and website.  We could not meet up in theatres to watch it as we normally do but 

hopefully you get the chance to watch it.  It’s wonderful. 

I hope you all have a Very Merry Christmas and look forward to a better New Year.   Take 

care and stay safe.  With the good news of vaccines coming soon, we can all look forward 

to coming back to normal and meeting up again in church.  Thanks again for your brilliant 

support.      

God Bless    

Love Rose x 

 

 

 

 



I just wanted to say a few words of thanks…this has been a really tough time for us all and I want-

ed to say how proud I am of all of you!  We have had some significant changes within our church 

(and I’m not even talking about Covid) we said fair well to Eleanor, without whom I am 100% cer-

tain that we would not be where are today.  We said hello and good bye to Graham Blount (he is 

right that I think it must be the shortest Interim Moderator post known to the Church of Scotland) 

and then we said hello to David, Andrena, Simon & Danielle.  We had moved to services and ses-

sion meetings on-line…then back to services in the building…then services back to on-line.  Hope-

fully it’s not too much longer before we can get back into the building and get back to our Marys 

and Josephs.  Throughout it all you have kept in touch with each other, kept smiling, kept praying 

and kept faith that we will get through this and times will get better again. 

I have to say well done to everyone who has managed to watch services online.  We have to sin-

cerely apologise again for the service on the 30th November not going out live on Facebook…this 

is the first time it has ever happened and I know a lot of you will be gutted.  If this ever happens 

again, please try to notify us as soon as you can via text message.  We were completely unaware 

until after the service was over by which point it was too late.  Fingers crossed it was a one-off 

glitch. 

I also wanted to say a big thank you to all our stewards for keeping us all safe while we were able 

to be at services and thank you in advance for when we are back.   

Thank you to all who helped out preparing the Manse for David and his family and to all who 

helped with the clearing out of Linthouse.   

Especially thanks to Marion and May who have been a solid rock over the years with the running 

of the Linthouse building, letting groups in and out, giving up their time and energy to ensure the 

smooth running of group’s access…hopefully you are not missing it too much and enjoying the 

quieter times.  

As you will be aware the office is still closed and I am working from home.  However the office 

phone is diverted to my home phone, so if you need me please get in touch.   

Thanks again for being a fantastic congregation and for just being you!  

With love and best wishes  

Gillian 

 

 



Prayer for Advent. 

 

This year we know that Advent and Christmas will be very different and we will miss all the usu-
al activities and spending time with family and friends. 

And so it is more important than ever to remember what Christmas means –  

Immanuel, God with us  

And to remember in these particularly difficult times, no matter what we are going through God 
is with us 

 

Come, God-with-us 

 

Come, God-with-us: 

who braves our rejection and hurt, 

who holds us in acceptance and love. 

 

Come, God-for-us 

who whispers in our ears 

that we, each of us -  

are beloved children  

 

Come, God-under-us 

who cradles us in arms that never grow weary; 

whose lap has room enough for all. 

 

Come, God-over-us 

who watches 

in the long silence of the night 

that we might rest in peace. 

 

Come, God-beside-us 

who steadies us when we falter, 

who lifts us up when we fall. 

 

Come, God-behind-us 

who picks up all the faded dreams 

we drop along the way 

and patchworks them into hope. 

 

O come, O come Immanuel 

and we will rejoice forever! 
 
[Tom Shuman – Candles and Conifers] 





  







Contacts: 
 
 

Rev David Gray: Minister: 07789718622 
DGray@churchofscotland.org.uk 

 
Jamie Goodwin: Arts and Worship Development Worker 

jgoodwin@churchofscotland.org.uk 
 

Ann Lyall: Pastoral Development Worker: 0141 631 3643 
ALyall@churchofscotland.org.uk 

 
Gillian McIlreavy: Communication Co-ordinator: 07811332632 

Church Office Tel: 0141 445 2010 
glpcglasgow@googlemail.com 

 
Elspeth Millen: Session Clerk: 0141 445 6479 

glpcglasgow@googlemail.com 
 

Frank Brown: Treasurer: 0141 892 0283 
frankbrown697@btinternet.com 

 
 

For more information on our church and activities please visit our website at:  
www.govanlinthouseparish.org  

or our social media @govanlinthousep 
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